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                           TOWN of

          THOMPSON
                                 BOARD OF FINANCE


Minutes: Special Meeting
Monday, June 5, 2017
Thompson Library/Community Center
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7:00 PM



Chairman Aaron McGarry called the meeting to order at 7:02 PM.
I.
Roll call
A. Members Present: Jim Bellavance, Ray Faucher, Jr., Larry Groh, Jr., Aaron McGarry, Rhonda Rooney, and Susanne Witkowski.
B. Members Absent: None
C. Staff Present:

Tina Fox, Recording Secretary

Orla McKiernan-Raftery, Finance Director
D. Also Present: Members of the Public
II. Correspondence

A. Email from Orla McKiernan-Raftery regarding a bill that was passed by the CT House of Representatives.

B. Email from Mike Krogul regarding BOE budget.

C. Email form Mary Ann Chinatti regarding a public informational meeting on the 929 River Mill.

D. Email from Mary Ann Chinatti regarding Thompson Trails Day.

E. R. Rooney asked if someone responds to letters that come in from private citizens so that they feel their concerns have been addressed. A. McGarry answered that he has received a few questions outside of the BOF meetings since he has been Chair, and he has spoken to the people directly. It has only happened once or twice since he has been Chair.

III. Citizen’s Comments
A. 
Shawn Brissette, Fairway Dr., stated that there are two main drivers in the BOE budget, one being trying to bring more special education in-house and save money long-term. Thompson is above the State average for outsourcing special education. There is a projection of saving $400,000 in one special education line, but the BOE cannot guarantee that will happen. The BOE proposed adding new positions to bring some special education in-house. If those positions are cut, the BOE may have to increase another line in their budget. The $400,000 projection is not a surplus. The other driver of the BOE budget is increasing the paraprofessionals to fulltime. There is now a possibility of having 24 more kindergarten students than the current year, so they made need to add an additional class, which was not considered when they began building their budget. Of the 29 students coming from Thompson’s preschool, 18 have special plans and need special help. There are only 10 students that need special help in the current year. Children coming from other preschools have not been assessed. There was an unusually small graduating class this year, and there may be 35 more students coming into the high school next year. He asked that the BOE budget not be cut based on a projection of savings in one line.
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B. 
Christine Campbell, 861 Thompson Rd., stated that a lot of students in the 8th grade end up going to other high schools, so there will be a decrease in 8th graders going into 9th grade.

C. 
Shawn Brissette, Fairway Dr., stated that there are 87 students in the 8th grade, and they are projecting 65 will continue into 9th grade at Thompson.

D. 
Mike Krogul, Walker Dr., asked the Board to read and consider the email he sent. He agrees that numbers are volatile and it is difficult to project special education. If the Town doesn’t know where the money is going, it isn’t fair that money is given just to be thrown into the basket. If the BOE opens their books, citizens would be happy to help fund the BOE. People want to know where the money is going.

E. 
Rob Mann, 15 Meadow Dr., stated that school numbers are constantly changing. There are 91 homes for sale in Thompson right now. People move in and out of the Town, but you can’t judge what you are going to have until you have it.

IV. Budget Workshop
A. 
O. McKiernan-Raftery suggested some changes to the budget. The changes were to add $2,000 to the Building Committee, which is a new department; to change the wording of “Reserve for Uncollected Taxes” to “Allowance for Uncollected Taxes”; and to include $19,000 for the Veteran’s Homeowner Discount as an adjustment. There was a consensus amongst the Board to make these changes.
B. 
The Board discussed the email sent from O. McKiernan-Raftery, the State budget, and the options the Town has regarding State revenue.

C. 
R. Faucher, Jr. asked about a surplus in the current fiscal year. O. McKiernan-Raftery stated that there will be a surplus of about $350,000, but she does not have the final numbers yet. R. Faucher, Jr. suggested taking $275,000 out of surplus to be included in the FY 2017-2018 budget, which would then be replaced at the end of the current fiscal year. There was a consensus amongst the Board to take $275,000 out of surplus.
D. 
R. Faucher, Jr. asked if there were better estimates for fringe benefits. O. McKiernan-Raftery stated that the increase will be 7.5% rather than the initial estimate of 10%. There was a consensus amongst the Board to change the increase for fringe benefits from a 10% increase to a 7.5% increase.
E. 
The Board discussed reducing the BOE budget. There was a consensus amongst the Board to decrease the BOE budget by $135,000.
F. 
S. Witkowski suggested removing the sweeper, 1 ton dump truck, and one school bus from capital. The Board discussed the suggestion. There was a consensus amongst the Board to remove the financing of one school bus, which left two buses in the budget.

G. 
R. Faucher, Jr. asked about the 11% increase to street lighting. O. McKiernan-Raftery explained that the Town was part of the State contract with electricity, but the Town did not extend the contract. Eversource is the current provider. She agreed to look into short-term contracts. There was a consensus amongst the Board to decrease street lighting by $10,000.
H. 
There were some questions and discussion regarding the Library budget. No changes were made to the Library budget.

I. 
The Board discussed the $50,000 in the EDC budget. No change was made to the EDC budget.

J. 
The Board again discussed the BOE budget, and R. Rooney suggested flat funding for the BOE. L. Groh, Jr. suggested a total of $75,000 increase over the current fiscal year for the BOE budget, which would be a reduction of another $63,387. There was a consensus amongst the Board to reduce the BOE budget by another $63,387, for a total increase of $75,000 over the current fiscal year, with R. Faucher, Jr. and S. Witkowski disagreeing.
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K. 
There was general discussion regarding what the Board will do if the budget does not pass again, and if the current proposed budget will pass as-is.

L. 
The Board again discussed removing items from capital. No change was made to capital.

M. 
Larry Groh, Jr. moved and Ray Faucher, Jr. seconded the motion to send the total proposed budget of $25,674,809 (mill rate of 27.98) to Town Meeting.

Jim Bellavance- Yes

Ray Faucher, Jr.-Yes

Larry Groh, Jr.- Yes

Aaron McGarry- Yes

Rhonda Rooney- Yes
Susanne Witkowski- No
The motion carried.
N.  Ken Beausoleil stated that the Town Meeting will be June 12th or 14th, and the referendum will be June 20th or 2nd. 
V. Adjourn

A.
Larry Groh, Jr. moved and Ray Faucher, Jr. seconded the motion to adjourn.

Jim Bellavance- Yes

Ray Faucher, Jr.-Yes

Larry Groh, Jr.- Yes

Aaron McGarry- Yes

Rhonda Rooney- Yes
Susanne Witkowski- Yes

The motion carried unanimously.

B.
A. McGarry adjourned the meeting at 9:06 PM.

Tina Fox
Recording Secretary
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